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October 4, 2011
The Honorable Larry Gossett
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Gossett:

I am pleased that King County voters once again demonstrated their support for our veterans, their families, and others in need by voting overwhelmingly to renew the Veterans and Human Services Levy. Sixty-nine percent of voters approved the levy, which will now continue for another six years and help thousands more residents. 
In order to begin implementation of the renewed levy and ensure continuity of services, I am transmitting for King County Council review and adoption a Service Improvement Plan (SIP). This plan guides the goals and investments of the levy for the next six years. I look forward to working with the County Council to ensure these needed funds can be put to work immediately in the community.
This plan was developed by the Department of Community and Human Services (DCHS) in collaboration with the Veterans Citizen Levy Oversight Board and the Regional Human Services Levy Oversight Board, as well as staff from Public Health-Seattle & King County, the King County Executive, the Office of Performance, Strategy, and Budget, and the King County Council.

As an integral step in the preparation of the SIP, DCHS conducted outreach to the public and stakeholders including veterans groups; human services, housing, and health coalitions; and funding partners. These groups provided important input related to what had been most important about the first levy and what changes should be made for the future. Many veterans encouraged the County to ensure services are accessible to newly returning veterans of the wars in Iraq and Afghanistan, continue trauma related treatment, and provide family-centered services. While some human services advocates were interested in levy funds back-filling cuts from the state, most recognized that, at the status-quo funding level, the levy should continue to be targeted to a few areas where it can make the greatest impact.
In addition, to capture a wider perspective from residents not affiliated with contracting organizations, the department commissioned a survey of King County residents to understand their attitudes about the levy. The levy was widely supported and over sixty percent of respondents agreed that in these tough economic times, it is more important than ever to invest in programs for veterans and their families. In addition, strong majorities of residents supported all four levy strategy areas.
The draft SIP was posted for public comment on the King County homepage, which receives approximately 40,000 visitors each day, from August 17, 2011, through September 7, 2011, a total of fifteen business days. The comment page received a total of 1,373 visitors. Most comments were generally supportive of the plan and offered important and specific feedback which was used to finalize the proposal.
The SIP for 2012-2017 allocates approximately $100 million and dedicates half of all proceeds to veterans, military personnel, and their families. In 2012, the owner of a home with a median assessed value will pay just $17. This plan builds on the success of the first levy while including important responses to the changing policy environment and adjustments based on performance evaluations. 

The SIP continues the goals of the original levy, which remain strong regional priorities and align closely with the King County Strategic Plan. King County is now at the mid-way point of the Ten Year Plan to End Homelessness. While substantial progress has been made with the help of the levy, there is work still to be done and the levy will continue to be a steadfast partner in this effort. Additionally, King County has begun to see the results of investing in housing and treatment for people who have serious disabilities and are the most frequent users of our jails and emergency rooms. Once these vulnerable populations have a stable home with the services they need, their use of costly emergency services dramatically declines. The SIP goals also recognize the need to help families and individuals gain stability in order to achieve a healthy and successful future over the long term.
The 2012 - 2017 Veterans and Human Services Levy Goals are as follows:
1. Prevent and reduce homelessness.

2. Reduce unnecessary criminal justice and emergency medical system involvement.

3. Increase self-sufficiency of veterans and vulnerable populations.

These goals are closely aligned with specific objectives in the King County Strategic Plan. Strategic Plan objective 4c calls for prevention and reduction of homelessness. Objective 4a focuses on reducing involvement in the criminal justice system. And, Objective 4d focuses on helping families and individuals stabilize and improve their lives.
The SIP also continues the main strategy areas of the levy while streamlining them from five strategies to four. Strategy five in the original levy contained several one-time data projects that have now been completed. Ongoing activities from that strategy area have been reorganized into the relevant strategy areas.
2012 – 2017 Veterans and Human Services Levy Strategies:
1. Supporting veterans and their families to build stable lives and strong relationships.

2. Ending homelessness through outreach, prevention, permanent supportive housing and employment.

3. Improving health through the integration of medical and behavioral health services.
4. Strengthening families at risk.

While the major strategies of the first levy continue, important updates have been made to respond to changes in our community and levy evaluation information. The SIP includes the following important modifications.

· During the first levy period, funding was provided for programs for incarcerated veterans, which have been effective. In 2012, a Veterans Treatment Court will be piloted in Regional Mental Health Court. Pending the results of the pilot, a permanent court may be established. The SIP allocates funds for emerging veterans justice issues that may be used for a veterans court or other veterans justice programs as needed.

· Many veteran stakeholders emphasized that one of the greatest accomplishments of the levy is that it serves family members of veterans, who are also severely impacted by their family members’ service. In recognition of this, the SIP allocates new funds for military family counseling beginning in 2014.
· In order to make progress on the housing production goals of the Ten Year Plan to End Homelessness and the Five Year Plan to End Homelessness Among Veterans, additional funds have been allocated annually for permanent supportive housing.
· In order to promote long-term self sufficiency, the first levy invested in employment and training programs for formerly homeless individuals and families. These funds were awarded to several agencies with varying outcomes. This investment will continue and be restructured to ensure that each program has uniform outcome measurements and adjusts for changes in the labor market.
· To be more efficient and focus scarce resources on direct services, two previously funded training programs related to veterans competency and understanding trauma have been consolidated into one.
· The SIP also recognizes the significant impact that health care reform will have on the service system in King County during the next six years. The plan calls for close monitoring of changes and allows for any necessary modifications to levy programs.
· The SIP includes an additional investment to expand the successful depression intervention program for seniors. This in-home program is considered a promising practice, but has been limited to Seattle. These additional funds will allow the program to reach other areas of the county with similar needs.

· Many human services stakeholders also pointed out the need to maintain critical elements of the service system despite funding reductions related to the recession. Because so many levy-funded activities rely on the 2-1-1 Community Information Line which has received devastating cuts at the state level, the SIP includes a small investment to help sustain this vital service.
The Veterans and Human Services Levy is desperately needed in our community and I know the King County Council joins me in thanking the voters of King County for their resounding support. I am committed to working together to achieve approval of this plan and moving forward with implementing this critical funding.

It is estimated that this report required 1,837 staff hours to produce, costing an estimated $100,390. 

If you have any questions, please feel free to contact Jackie MacLean, Department of Community and Human Services Director, at 206-263-9100.

Sincerely,

Dow Constantine

King County Executive
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